Dear Simon Parkinson

Re: The future of the sports clubs based in Enfield

Thank you for your letter on behalf of Enfield Sport, dated 17 November, to the leader of the Council.  Cllr Caliskan has asked me to respond on the Council’s behalf.  

As the Executive Director for Place, my remit includes parks, playing facilities, leisure centres and planning. The council is committed to enhancing our parks, pitches and sports facilities to assist all residents, young and old, able-bodied and disabled to have opportunities to engage in a wide variety of sport and physical opportunities in our borough. 

Both officers and politicians value the time and efforts given by amateur sports clubs across the borough. I also want to thank you for taking the time to consider the local plan in such detail. 

In your letter you asked for a meeting with the lead members, and my office will be in touch shortly to arrange that with myself, the Director of Property and Economy, and either the cabinet member for Environment or the cabinet member for Public Health. 

Please find below responses to the specific points you raised. 

Sincerely 

Sarah Cary 

cc	Cllr Nesil Caliskan, Leader of the Council
cc	Mark Bradbury, Director of Property and Economy 
cc 	May Hope, Local Plan Lead 



1. Will you instruct planning officers to ensure that the next draft of the Local Plan includes reference, in Policy GI1, to the need to protect sports grounds and playing fields, as set out in the Council’s Playing Pitch Strategy.

            Yes – Please refer to Page 28 for Paragraph 96 and 97 using this link:

https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_da  ta/file/810197/NPPF_Feb_2019_revised.pdf.

The Council has commissioned independent consultants to objectively assess both the Green Belt and the MOL, and open space in Enfield as part of the new Local Plan process. The preparation of the Local Plan encompasses a decision as to those sites that qualify for protection in the Local Plan. 

The reports and assessments will be published on the council’s evidence base pages for the Local Plan, when we consult on the Draft publication version of the new Local Plan in 2020.

Sport England hold a very strong view on protecting playing pitches and our existing policies, London Plan and NPPF reflect a protection position. The new Local Plan will need to be in accordance with the NPPF and in general conformity with the London Plan.

The view of planning officers is that open spaces, regardless of whether they are designated as MOL, local open space, or non-designated are critical to Enfield, especially when the borough is facing such huge pressures for development. From a planning policy perspective, we would as first principle, always seek to protect existing designated and non-designated open spaces and look towards their enhancement and improving accessibility.


2. Will you use your best endeavours to protect the future of Bull Lane playing fields, a strategically important site located in a part of the borough where there is marked deficiency in playing fields provision, through the re-designation of the land as Metropolitan Open Space, which could be secured during the process associated with producing the Local Plan.

Bull Lane Sports Ground is located in the southern part of the borough, close to the border of LB Haringey. It is designated as ‘Local Open Space’ on the proposals map https://new.enfield.gov.uk/services/planning/adopted-polices-map-planning.pdf (see link) (the lighter green is Metropolitan Open Land and the darker shade of green is local open space).  

As mentioned in response to Q1, it is the view of planning officers that open spaces regardless of whether they are designated as MOL or local open space, or non-designated are critical to Enfield, especially when the borough is facing such huge pressures for development.

3. What has the level of increase in income targets for the Parks service been (in £), in each of the last 5 financial years and in total over the 5 year period.

            Please see table below. 

	Year
	2015/16
	2016/17
	2017/18
	2018/19
	2019/20
	Total

	Increased income targets
	100,00
	50,000
	150,000
	0
	10,000
	£310,000




4. [bookmark: _GoBack]Will you instruct your officers to ensure that a meeting is organised with the affected sports clubs, officers from the Property department and the relevant event organiser, prior to and after all events that take place on sports grounds and playing fields (so that a “before and after” position can be established and agreed).  

We are currently reviewing our Events Strategy 2017-2022 and are seeking ways to improve facilitating events in parks, Council representatives regularly communicate with relevant stakeholders regarding events in parks, in addition site visits are undertaken prior to and post events where a bond has been taken.
 
5. I would welcome your comments on this issue and whether you believe there is anything that could be done to involve sports development officers in the Lease negotiations. I would also welcome your thoughts on how the social value of sport and what sports clubs offer local communities (particularly in terms of health benefits and reducing crime and anti-social behaviour) can be factored into discussions about lease rent levels. 

We have recently moved the Sports Development function to sit within the Director of Property and Economy’s team. We are also reviewing our Property Procedure Rules to allow Economic and Social value to be better considered in determining best value for property transactions.

 
6. Will you please instruct your officers to enter into discussions with Enfield Sport about agreeing a new formula that will help establish appropriate rent levels, where Leases are in place? 

A formula is not an appropriate way to determine rental values nor will it comply with legislation. The Director of Property & Economy will be happy to meet with you to discuss how we can best ensure that social value is taken into consideration in a way that is fair and transparent for all property users.
 
7. Will you please instruct your officers to negotiate Leases that have a term of at least 30 years, where sports clubs indicate they are seeking external funding to improve their facilities? 

Our standard maximum lease term is 25 years. Where it can be demonstrated that a longer lease is essential to ensure a viable business plan this will be considered on a case by case basis.
8. Can you please send me the relevant report, or other piece of work, that demonstrates that the refurbishment of the Firs Farm changing rooms is not a viable option. 

The Director of Property & Economy will be happy to discuss the background to this and our future plans when you meet.

9. In relation to the Firs Farm changing rooms, can you please send me details of the Insurance cover, the total cost of refurbishment or replacement and the funding gap. 

See answer to 8 above.
 
10. What are the Council’s current intentions for the Firs Farm playing fields and are any plans currently being considered that would result in alternative uses of the site and /or the loss of any open space, playing fields or sports facilities?   

The reference was to redevelopment of the site of the former changing rooms not of the playing fields. We are looking at options for the development of a new community café with associated changing facilities for sports and toilets.

Firs Farm is designated as Metropolitan Open Land (MOL) https://new.enfield.gov.uk/services/planning/adopted-polices-map-planning.pdf (see link) (the lighter green is Metropolitan Open Land and the darker shade of green is local open space). 

As mentioned in response to Q1, open spaces regardless of whether they are designated as MOL or local open space, or non-designated are critical to Enfield, especially when the borough is facing such huge pressures for development. 
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